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13 September 2021 
 
Dear Sarah, 

 
Protecting the rights of marginalised and at-risk groups 

 
Thank you for your letter of 23 August on the protection of at-risk and marginalised 
communities in Afghanistan. This is a hugely important issue, and a priority for the UK 
response. 
 
The impact of the situation in Afghanistan on women and girls and other vulnerable 
groups, including religious and ethnic minorities and LGBT+ people, is of deep concern.  
 
The UK is committed to supporting the people of Afghanistan as they seek a stable, 
peaceful future for their country. As the Prime Minister has said, the Taliban regime 
must be judged by its actions not its words – whether on terrorism, humanitarian access, 
protecting ethnic or religious minorities, or the rights of women and girls.  
 
You asked how the UK plans to use our diplomatic and development tools to protect the 
rights of at risk and marginalised groups.  The UK and the international community have 
been clear about our expectations of the Taliban. On 30 August, the UN Security Council 
adopted Resolution 2593 (2021) which reaffirms the importance of upholding human 
rights, including those of women, children and minorities, and encourages all parties to 
seek an inclusive, negotiated political settlement, with the full, equal and meaningful 
participation of women.   
 
We are also working closely with G7 partners, including through the virtual summit 
chaired by the Prime Minister on 24 August.  G7 leaders called for adherence to 
obligations under international human rights law, including the rights of women, girls, 
and minority groups.  The Prime Minister and I have also raised these issues in calls with 
a range of other leaders, and through my recent visits to Doha and Islamabad. 
 
The Minister for Human Rights Lord (Tariq) Ahmad addressed the UN Human Rights 
Council on 24 August to underscore the UK’s commitment to protecting the human 
rights of the Afghan people, including ethnic and religious minorities, and to hold the 
Taliban to account. Lord Ahmad reiterated many of these messages when he spoke 
before you and the other members of the International Development Committee on 7 
September. I am glad that he was able to address many of your questions and concerns. 
 



 

 

 

 
 
 
We are also making clear our expectations directly to the Taliban.  The Prime Minister’s 
Special Representative for Afghan Transition, Sir Simon Gass, has travelled to Doha  and 
met senior Taliban representatives to underline the importance of safe passage out of 
Afghanistan for British nationals and vulnerable Afghans, including those who have 
worked with us over the past twenty years. We will continue to use every diplomatic and 
development lever to safeguard human rights and protect the gains made in Afghanistan 
over the last two decades.   
 
You asked how the UK is coordinating with the Home Office to provide assistance to 
individuals from marginalised groups seeking to come to the UK as part of the Afghan 
Relocations and Assistance Policy (ARAP). The FCDO has worked closely with the 
Ministry of Defence and Home Office to get as many staff, British Nationals and 
vulnerable Afghans as possible relocated. The Afghan Relocations and Assistance Policy 
(ARAP), which came into effect in April 2021, offers relocation or other assistance to 
current and former locally employed Afghan staff. Between April and August the UK 
assisted over 1,900 Afghans to leave Afghanistan between under the ARAP scheme. 
Through the evacuation operation in recent weeks we have helped more than 5,000 
ARAP-eligible people leave Afghanistan safely, including Afghan interpreters and staff, 
along with their families, who served alongside our military. Our offer to former UK staff 
in Afghanistan is not time-limited, and we continue to make every effort to facilitate 
relocations, including by exploring options for processing in third countries. 
 
In addition to ARAP, many Afghans from vulnerable groups will be eligible for the new 
Afghanistan Citizen’s Resettlement Scheme (ACRS). Led by the Home Office, this will 
become one of our most ambitious resettlement schemes. The UK Government’s 
ambition under ACRS is to welcome 5,000 Afghan Citizens at risk in its first year, and up 
to a total of 20,000 in the long-term. It will provide protection to thousands of people 
fleeing Afghanistan.  
 
As you know, all UK aid is subject to strict monitoring and verification to ensure it is 
used only to help those vulnerable people for whom it is intended.  The OECD DAC set 
the international rules on what can be counted as Overseas Development Assistance 
(ODA). The rules allow for certain support provided in a donor country.  This includes 
assistance to persons who have fled from their homes because of a well-founded fear of 
persecution on account of race, religion, nationality, social group or political opinion, 
civil war or severe unrest, for the first twelve months of their stay. 
 
Thank you for your engagement and advocacy on this.  Let me reassure you that we 
continue to prioritise those who are most vulnerable within our response, and that we 
will use all necessary levers to fulfil our commitments to the people of Afghanistan. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

THE RT HON DOMINIC RAAB MP 
 


